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PART I1 

DISCUSSION ON THE THIRTY-SECOND ANNUAL REPORT 
OF THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR - 

In presenting his annual report, the Regional Director, Dr V.T.H. 
Gunaratne, expressed his mixed feelings - happiness over the impressive 
strides made in health development in the Region during the past 13 years 
of his tenure, and sadness about the immense magnitude of the problems 
still to be overcome. 

He recalledthat,in recent years, WHO was witnessing an upsurge in health 
development. This was mainly because the Organization had of late been 
able to focus on the basic issues involving health development to arouse 
the collective conscience of the Member States to meet the challenges. 
This had lent, both to the Organization as well as to its Member States, 
not only a sense of direction but a social purpose for collective and 
individual action. Emphasizing the formidable problems facing the 
countries of the South-East Asia Region, he drew attention to the low 
levels of literacy, an overwhelmingly large and growing population, the 
majority of which lived in rural areas, inadequate basic amenities and 
high unemployment. The outmoded health service systems further contri- 
buted to the constraints in improving the low coverage. Despite such a 
situation, most of the countries had, in the post-independent era, 
attained commendable achievements by virtue of their determination and 
perseverance. 

It was now widely realized that health development could only take place 
as a part and parcel of the totalityofnational socio-economic development 
and that political will, together with coordinated multi-sectoral efforts, 
were key factors for ensuring progress. National and regional strategies 
were formulated by taking this fundamental factor into consideration. 

There was increasing political commitment in the Region to health develop- 
ment, of which the signing of the Charter for Health Development was an 
important manifestation. The countries had met together under the aegis 
of WHO and UNICEF from the pre-Alma Ata phase onwards periodically to 
chalk out various actions culminating in national and regional strategies 
in a number of areas which needed careful thought and concerted action, 
such as conrmunity involvement and participation, inter-sectoral collabora- 
tion and the development of managerial processes. To assist the countries 
in their efforts adequately in this regard, WHO was undergoing a process 
of self-introspection to gear itself to respond readily to the needs of 
the Member States. He believed that efforts already initiated by the 
governments in the Region would gather increasing momentum in the coming 
years and, given the will and determination, the objective of health for 
all would be attainable. 

He expressed his sincere gratitpde to all Member States for their 
cooperation and paid tributes to Dr Halfdan Mahler for his imaginative 
leadership. He congratulated Dr KO KO on his nomination and wished him 
Godspeed in his work and added "It will now be his task to foster the 
splendid partnership happily existing between Member States and the 
Organization and endeavour to attain new heights in WHO'S relentless 
pursuit of the goal of health for all." 
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During the general discussions on the annual report, reference was made 
to the impressive achievements of the Region and the important role 
played by WHO towards this end. It was pointed out that multi-discipli- 
nary teams needed to be involved in health services research, which 
could not be confined merely to the medical scientists. The need for 
developing mechanisms for making the regional committees more productive 
was stressed. Certain suggestions were made for improving the presenta- 
tion of the annual report in the coming years. 

It was pointed out that the South-East Asia Region,where those in need of 
basic environmental health services constitute 41% of the world's popu- 
lation, does not get its share of extra-budgetary resources for these 
programmes. Responding to this feeling, the Director-General stated 
that while WHO has been trying to find mechanisms to mobilize as much 
resources as possible, the constraints of allocation and of managerial 
absorption capacity in the recipient countrieshaveimpeded this effort to 
some extent. If the Organization, in collaboration with its Member States, 
was able to demonstrate the visible health impact of the assistance 
received, such assistance would be further sustained and enhanced. 
Attention was also drawn to certain other constraints, such as there 
being fewer countries in this region and also the fact that some of them 
were large countries where the magnitude of resources required is huge. 

The Regional Committee then went on to review the report section by 
section. Certain corrections to the report were suggested and noted. 
In regard to the section on planning and development of health services, 
it was pointed out to the Committee that the sections on programme areas 
followed in the report were related to the programme classification 
structure adopted in the Sixth General Programme of Work of the 
Organization. 

It was also stated that the Member States would get an opportunity to 
reclassify the programes during the preparation of the Seventh General 
Prograrune of Work to ensure that such a classification was more suited 
to the needs and priorities of the developing countries. A reference 
was made to the resolution of the World Health Assembly on infant and 
young child feeding, and the Cormittee expressed concern regarding the 
outcome of this vexing problem. 

It was felt that WHO should further intensify coordination of its work 
with that of other international and bilateral agencies in order to 
mobilize the necessary resources as well as public opinion for the 
promotion and support of activities related to the utilization of wean- 
ing foods. Reference was made to newspaper reports of certain defaults 
from the Code which had been developed by WHO and UNICEF jointly and 
endorsed by the World Health Assembly last year. The Director-General 
clarified that WHO had taken the initiative, along with UNICEF, to have 
a dialogue with Member States, representatives from industry and non- 
governmental organizations not only to evolve a common Code but to ensure 
that after the Code was endorsed by the governing bodies of the agencies 
concerned, it was followed by all. The Code could make a significant 
contribution only if taken seriously by the Member States, as appropriate 
legislative and other steps would be required at country level. A suitable 
monitoring machinery would have to be set up for the implementation of 
the Code. 
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The importance of health education through orientation courses and 
continuing education, not only for health workers but also cornunity 
leaders and citizens, was underlined. It was pointed out that such an 
education was necessary to reduce the costs of programes such as water 
supplies, as well as for their maintenance and optimum utilization. 

In the discussion on supplementary agenda item 4 on nutritional survey 
patterns in the South-East Asia Region, introduced by the Government of 
India, it was pointed out that the importance of nutrition for the 
achievement of the objective of health for all could not be over- 
emphasized. Nutrition problems were some of the most difficult and the 
health sector alone would not be able to tackle them. In this regard, 
the Codttee was informed of the initiative taken by the Regional 
Office in developing a research-cum-action programme in nutrition with 
particular emphasis on primary health care. Concern was expressed that 
programmes in such critical areas as health education and nutrition 
education met with failures. In this connexion, the key role of women 
in ensuring the success of the program was underlined. 

As regards drug policies and management, it was pointed out to the 
Regional Cormittee that WHO had taken certain steps and had identified 
lists of essential drugs that could satisfy the health care needs of all 
the countries. Further, as part of its technical functions, WHO was 
also providing the Member States with technical support to promote 
rational drug policies at the country level as well as to improve 
pharmaceutical supply systems. The Organization was also engaged in a 
constructive dialogue with the drug industry in an attempt to bring down 
the prices of most essential drugs to a level that any developing country 
could afford for their use in primary health care programmes. The 
Committee was informed of the progress achieved by individual countries 
in this area. Reference was made to a proposed Consultation on Pharma- 
ceuticals to be organized by the Regional Office in October 1980 as a 
preparatory activity to a global meeting on the subject later this year. 
The new policy of the Asian Development Bank to assist the countries in 
this region in the field of drugs was mentioned. The Bank had been work- 
ing in close cooperation with the Regional Office to promote self-reliance 
in drug policies and management among some of the countries in this 
region. It was pointed out that this is an area where there was much 
scope for the Member countries to collaborate fully with each other using 
WHO as a neutral platform; examples from other regions where such 
initiatives had been taken were cited. 

In the discussion on comunicable diseases, a question was raised regard- 
ing the effectiveness of BCG vaccination and the policy to be followed 
in view of certain trials conducted in India which had raised doubts 
about the efficacy of the vaccination. It was clarified that this trial, 
which was a remarkable one, had been thoroughly and critically reviewed 
by experts and the net conclusions indicated that the findings of the 
trial should not alter the basic immunization policy with regard to BCG. 
There was no doubt that BCG was effective in an uninfected child. 

The difficulties experienced in the control of leprosy, where detected 
cases required long-term treatment, were pointed out. The need for an 
assured and regular supply of dapsone for use in the countries was 
emphasized. 
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The Committee, commending the glorious victory over smallpox which had 
been made possible as a result of concerted action between Member States 
and WHO, felt that the lessons learned from smallpox eradication were 
very relevant for the attainment of the objectives of health for all. 
A vigorous and realistic approach, improvement of adequate managerial 
capability and full-fledged involvement of the health systems would be 
key factors in this regard. 

The Regional Committee noted that a uniform policy regarding vaccination 
against smallpox was needed. At present smallpox vaccination, according 
to available information, continued to be given to certain personnel 
such as those in the defence services in some countries. 

The public health importance of diarrhoeal diseases in many countries of 
this region was underlined. The Committee was informed that a working 
group on diarrhoeal diseases had been set up by the Regional Advisory 
Committee on Medical Research to advise on the development and implemen- 
tation of a service-cum-research program on the control of diarrhoeal 
diseases. The first meeting of this group would be held in November 1980 
to review research protocols on operational research. Two WHO collaborat- 
ing centres for the control of diarrhoeal diseases had been designated in 
two countries of the Region to facilitate the development of the research 
program. 

A question was raised as to whether in view of the importance of 
diarrhoeal diseases, this should not be included as part of the WHO 
Tropical Diseases Research Programme (TDR). The Committee was informed 
that when TDR was formulated, this question had been gone into and it 
had been felt that this would become an unwieldy programme if it included 
too many subjects. However, the importance of supporting this area for 
research was readily recognized and it was stated that there would be 
no dearth of resources for this purpose. 

Malaria continued to be a problem of prime public health importance and 
the difficulties in its eradication/control were reviewed. The lack of 
coordination between the ministries of health and agriculture contributed 
to the emergence of resistance of vectors to different insecticides. It 
was pointed out that by the rational use of alternative insecticides and 
the avoidance of indiscriminate spraying, headway could be made in this 
area. 

As regards the expanded programrne on immunization, questions were raised 
regarding the advisability of including polio vaccination. The need to 
formulate plans for the countries with paucity of manpower and financial 
resources to carry out polio immunization as part of the expanded 
programme on immunization was stressed. It was pointed out that it was 
for each country to decide on the immunization to be included in the 
expanded programme on immunization, keeping in view the availability of 
manpower, accessibility in different places, the infrastructure and, 
above all, the epidemiological situation. 

The Regional Committee recognized the growing importance of veterinary 
public health and was informed that the Regional Office, through external 
resources, was able to strengthen its capability in this area. This would 
facilitate WHO technical cooperation in the countries in such fields as 
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rabies which were of some importance as public health problems in certain 
countries of this region. 

While discussing non-communicable diseases, the Committee noted that 
the incidence of cancer was rising in some countries and there was a need 
for better detection methods. In this regard, it was pojnted out that 
the clinical approach to the problems needed to be replaced by a true 
epidemiological approach for the benefit of the larger community. The 
Committee was informed that WHO had already initiated the epidemiological 
approach in its cancer programs to render them community based. 

Certain areas for WHO assistance in research in cardiovascular diseases, 
such as pulmonary hypertension and long-term cardiovascular complications 
after vasectomy were pointed out. The problem of poisoning by snake bite, 
which was a health problem in a few countries of the Region, was raised. 
It was stated that WHO was developing a program in the Region for the 
countries where this was a problem. 

In its discussion on environmental health, the Committee, while appre- 
ciating the efforts of WHO in making the resources available with all 
United Nations and other agencies for this programme, considered that 
there was a need to get much more resources than what this region was 
sharing at the moment, especially from UNDP. What was required was not 
to attempt to achieve a big target, but to have a compact, lower target 
and try to achieve it. 

There should also be adequate education and involvement of the beneficiar- 
ies in the planning and implementation so that the management of water 
supply and sewage work could be done more effectively. As the people 
were living in different social environments, the Regional Office could 
pay more attention to the change of social environment which the countries 
were going to face in the year 2000. 

The Committee recognized that the deliberations on the various facets 
of the environmental health programme indicated that it was a very complex 
one. It was stated that the points mentioned by the representatives and 
the Director-General, such as external resources, social environment, 
community participation, etc., would be kept in mind by the Regional 
Office. While the importance of financial resources could not be denied, 
it was equally necessary to see that the content of the programme was not 
just piped water supply, but also included human involvement, which was 
particularly important in view of the International Drinking Water Supply 
and Sanitation Decade. 

The Committee affirmed that the declaration of the International Drinking 
Water Supply and Sanitation Decade was a step in the right direction and 
its success was crucial for achieving the goal of health for all. 

The Regional Committee then discussed the section on health information 
and statistics and also considered item 3 of the Supplementary Agenda on 
Health Indicators for Developing Countries. The importance of health 
indicators, which were also related to the subject of health information 
and statistics, was pointed out. It would be essential to have two 
kinds of indicators, both positive and negative, which could be used for 
monitoring progress towards the goal of health for all. The Committee 
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noted that in addition to various health indicators, other indicators 
such as those measuring the physical quality of life, also merited 
attention. Attention was also focused on the methods of collecting and 
analysing the information so that the processed data could be used in 
the decision-making process. The Committee was informed that WHO had 
taken the initiative to prepare a document on health indicators. As 
health development picked up pace, the need for indicators would surface 
increasingly. These indicators had to be adopted in each country on the 
basis of selectivity. In addition to the conventional indicators, 
attention also needed to be focused on intersectoral indices as well. 

There was also a discussion on the section on health manpower develop- 
ment. 

On the subject of research promotion and development, reference was made 
to the need for giving incentives to health workers to undertake research 
at country level. The Committee was informed that the situation varies 
from country to country. In some countries, financial incentives could 
not be accepted while, in others, facilities such as equipment and 
transport are needed. The Committee was assured that WHO would certainly 
respond to specific country circumstances to promote maximum research. 

The meeting was informed that this year the Regional Advisory Committee 
on Medical Research would be completing five years of existence and a 
committee had been formed to review the research programme. Based on its 
report, it would be possible to set new priorities or to redefine the 
earlier priorities. The next session of the Regional Advisory Committee 
on Medical Research would review this when research work in the Region 
would be geared towards meeting the objective of health for all. 


